
El Dorado Zero Emissions Bus Plan
Stakeholder Advisory Committee - Meeting #1 Summary

Introduction

On Thursday, May 20, 2021 from 11:30 a.m. – 1:00 p.m., the El Dorado County Transportation 
Commission (EDCTC) and El Dorado Transit held a virtual Stakeholder Advisory Committee (SAC) 
meeting for the El Dorado Zero Emissions Bus Plan. The meeting served to introduce the plan, share why 
EDCTC and El Dorado Transit are currently developing the plan, present existing conditions, discuss 
preliminary fleet solutions, and provide next steps to stakeholder representatives. 

Below is a list of project team members who attended:

· Dan Bolster, EDCTC
· Brian James, El Dorado Transit
· Nicole Zhi Ling Porter, AIM Consulting
· Emely Candray, AIM Consulting
· David Verbich, Stantec
· Amanda McDaniel, Stantec
· Sasha Pejcic, Stantec
· Analy Castillo, Stantec

Ten stakeholder representatives from the following organizations and agencies attended the meeting:

· Coloma Lotus Advisory Committee
· El Dorado County
· El Dorado County Air Quality Management District
· Pacific Gas & Electric Company (PG&E)
· Shingle Springs Alliance
· El Dorado County District 1 Supervisor John Hidahl was also in attendance.

Project Overview

In 2018, the California Air Resources Board (CARB) adopted the Innovative Clean Transit (ICT) 
Regulation which mandates that all bus fleets convert to zero-emission buses by 2040. As part of this 
mandate, small transit operators must submit a Zero-Emission Bus (ZEB) Rollout Plan to CARB by July 
2023. 

El Dorado Transit assumes that transitioning to a 100% ZEB fleet will affect every aspect of its 
operations, this project will provide the agency with the tools necessary to successfully submit a ZEB 
Rollout Plan by July 1, 2023 and transition to a ZEB fleet by 2040.

Meeting Format & Presentation

Nicole Zhi Ling Porter, Project Manager at AIM Consulting, began the meeting by welcoming attendees, 
thanking them for their participation, providing an overview of the meeting agenda, and introducing the 
project team. Dan Bolster, Senior Transportation Planner at EDCTC, then introduced the Zero Emissions 
Bus Fleet Conversion Plan and shared why EDCTC and El Dorado Transit are making this transition now. 
David Verbich, Transportation Associate at Stantec, then continued the meeting by presenting about the 



different zero-emission bus technologies, major findings from the existing conditions analysis, a site 
assessment of the existing transit center, preliminary fleet solutions, and community benefits of this 
transition to zero-emission buses.

After the presentation, the project team facilitated a large group discussion with the stakeholder 
participants. Stakeholders were encouraged to ask questions about any of the topics presented and were 
also asked to respond to a series of discussion questions. After the stakeholder group discussion, Dan 
presented next steps for the project which include a virtual community meeting June 2021 and a second 
SAC meeting in the Fall of 2021. The project team will design site plans and identify needed transit facility 
modifications in June 2022, and then develop a needs and opportunities assessment by July 2022. 
EDCTC, El Dorado Transit, and the project team will ultimately develop a rollout plan by August 2022.

Meeting Presentation 

To reduce greenhouse gas emissions to address climate change, all California transit agencies have 
been mandated by the California Air Resources Board (CARB) to gradually transition to total ZEB fleet by 
2040. Small agencies, such as El Dorado Transit, must start purchasing ZEBs in 2026. This effort will 
plan for El Dorado Transit’s use of alternative fuels to build climate preparedness and community 
sustainability, improve public health, and reduce regional greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions.

A zero-emission bus, or ZEB, is a bus technology that has zero-tailpipe emissions. There are two types of 
zero-emission bus technologies: battery electric buses (BEBs), and hydrogen fuel cell electric buses 
(FCEBs). Each of these bus technologies have unique features, limitations, and capabilities that provide 
different benefits and challenges. Battery electric buses (BEBs) typically have smaller batteries and 
shorter ranges, but only require 5-10 minutes to charge. Additionally, the charging infrastructure needed 
for BEBs includes an overhead inverted pantograph, and wireless or inductive charging. Comparatively, 
hydrogen fuel cell electric buses (FCEBs) have shorter refueling times and longer ranges. However, there 
is a high cost for producing hydrogen at this time and the charging infrastructure is more expensive as 
well.

The project team shared the following major findings from the existing conditions analysis: El Dorado 
Transit provides service to a large service area with dispersed destinations and a challenging topography; 
the current bus fleet has four different types of buses; the buses travel long distances, from 189-200 miles 
each; and while the current fleet has limited options for appropriate ZEB replacements, the technology is 
evolving rapidly and may impact future vehicle options for the agency.

After presenting a brief site assessment of the existing transit facility, the project team provided an 
overview of the ZEB fleet modeling process. The team uses modeling to predict the fuel economy or 
performance of ZEBs under El Dorado Transit’s typical operating conditions. The results from this 
modeling help the team understand how much energy will be needed to move a zero-emission bus one 
mile. Then, using the mileage of each transit route, the team can estimate if zero-emission bus service is 
successful. If a bus still has 20% battery after traveling the entirety of a route, then it is successful.

At the time of this presentation, potential fleet solutions for El Dorado Transit were organized into three 
categories: local fixed-route service, commuter service, and on-demand response service. The team 
shared preliminary solution ideas for each of these categories, before discussing the different community 
benefits of transitioning to a zero-emission fleet and then transitioning to the stakeholder group 
discussion.



Stakeholder Feedback

Below is a summary of both the discussion and the comments received from meeting participants, 
organized by topic.

Travel Range

· I am concerned about how far the zero-emission buses can travel without needing to be charged. 
Are the range estimates used in the modeling based upon fully charged batteries?

Electric Bus Batteries

· The battery degradation that takes place over time is one of my concerns. How often do the 
batteries for zero-emission buses need to be replaced?

· As far as I know, there is no nearby charging infrastructure. This infrastructure would need to be 
built to implement the zero-emission bus fleet.

Bus Modeling

· Did the modeling example use data from recent ridership numbers to determine the weight of a 
bus? Currently ridership is down due to COVID-19. The modeling should be based upon the 
weight of a full bus. 

Bus Technologies

· It sounds like the hydrogen fuel cell buses do not have enough capacity to serve as our region’s 
commuter buses yet. Do we know if these will be available in the next five years? If they do 
become available, I would think these are a better option for our region’s bus fleet.

Costs

· My understanding is that the cost of these new bus technologies is high; will there be government 
subsidies for these types of vehicles?

· How much more energy will be needed from PG&E to operate a heavy-duty zero-emissions bus 
fleet? What is PG&E’s forecast for the overall inflation of energy costs (per kilowatt)? Do we know 
what cost increases are anticipated in the near future?

· I’m interested in life-cycle costs of the zero-emission bus fleets. Has there been any analysis on 
the life-cycle costs for the electric bus batteries?

Should EDCTC and El Dorado Transit prioritize rolling out the electric bus fleet in 
specific neighborhoods or areas?

· One of my initial thoughts is that El Dorado Transit should try out the zero-emission buses on 
local fixed-routes that do not have to travel far distances, to see how they perform. The Diamond 
Springs route is a potential option.

· Do we have large electric battery charging infrastructure already placed? If yes, then a route near 
that infrastructure might work best. 



Do you see yourself or your family / friends in the El Dorado region using on-
demand transit ever or in the future?

· I think there will be a demand for this type of service in the region’s more populated areas, 
including Placerville, South Lake Tahoe, and then eventually El Dorado Hills. However, I think 
people are more inclined to stay traveling in their personal vehicles, as they have been for many 
years. As the new generation of millennials begin to live in our region, I could see this evolving as 
they are more willing to take transit and see it as a viable transportation option.
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